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John Burnett, an associate professor of political science, spends 
some time Monday afternoon exercising on a stationary bicycle 
at the Student Recreation Center. Burnett has been teaching at 
Texas Tech for 20 years. 
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Advisers challenge Reagan deal 
By The Associated Press 

WASHINGTON — A top-ranking 
State Department official on Monday 
bluntly challenged President 
Reagan's assurances that there has 
been no recent evidence of Iranian in-
volvement in terrorism, while 
Reagan defended anew his decision to 
approve arms shipments to Tehran. 

"I don't like to have to differ with 
my president, but I believe there is 
some evidence of Iranian involve-
ment with terrorists," Deputy 
Secretary of State John Whitehead 
said during an extraordinary ap-
pearance before the House Foreign 
Affairs Committee. 

Whitehead testified as Reagan said, 
"I didn't make any mistakes," and 
declared that "I'm not firing 
anybody." The president then sat 
down with members of his Cabinet 
and top advisers to weigh new moves 
amid a crescendo of calls by 
members of Congress for a White 
House shakeup. 

According to a Justice Department 
source, who spoke only on condition 
that he not be identified, the White 
House meeting, whose participants 
included Attorney General Edwin 
Meese, lasted over three hours, more 
than two hours longer than planned. 

The source said Meese returned to 
the department by an entrance he 
seldom uses because he didn't want to 
talk to reporters waiting to ask him 
about Iran. 

In statements that left some House 
committee members stunned, 

Whitehead, the No. 2 State Depart-
ment official under Secretary of State 
George Shultz, also suggested 
pointedly that Congress rein in the 
National Security Council, and he 
said publicly that his department is 
disenchanted with the unit. 

In his nationally broadcast speech 
Nov. 13, Reagan defended his policy 
of selling arms to Iran, saying that 
"since U.S. government contacts 
began with Iran, there's been no 
evidence of Iranian government com-
plicity in acts of terrorism against the 
United States." 

Whitehead contradicted that 
Monday. 

Responding to the committee's 
questions, he said: "There continues 
to be terrorist acts in Iran of the type 
that we find to be reprehensible." 

Whitehead did not immediately 
elaborate. 

State Department spokesmen had 
been saying for weeks that while Iran 
remained on a list of nations officially 
identified as "terrorist-sponsoring 
states," they would not provide 
evidence that nation has sponsored 
any recent terrorist acts. 

On Friday, however, Whitehead, 
and other State Department officials 
speaking privately, linked Iranian-
sponsored groups to the kidnapping of 
three Americans seized in Beirut 
since Sept. 9. 

They are Frank Reed, director of a 
private school in Beirut, Joseph Cicip-
pio, acting controller of the American 
University in that city, and Edward 
Tracy, a writer. 

A department official, speaking on 

condition he not be identified, said the 
United States was initially unsure 
who was responsible for some of the 
recent kidnappings because a group 
unknown to terrorism experts — the 
Revolutionary Justice Organization 
— had claimed responsibility. 

Subsequently, the department has 
received "pretty good" information 
that pro-Iranian factions are behind 
the kidnappings, the official said. 

During a picture-taking session in 
the Oval Office, Reagan made no 
secret of his unhappiness over news 
reports about back-biting among his 
staff, calls for resignations and sug-
gestions that he admit the Iranian in-
itiative was a mistake. 

"I think you'd be happier if I said 
I'd stop answering questions on that, 
because you wouldn't like my 
answers," the president told 
reporters. 

Even so, he said, "I'm not firing 
anybody." Pressed on whether there 
would be any staff changes, Reagan 
said, "I'm not commenting either 
way." 

As for whether he would admit it 
was wrong to approve arms for Iran, 
the president replied, "I'm not going 

to lie about that. I didn't make a 
mistake." 

Asked whether he was pleased with 
his staff, Reagan replied, tight-
lipped, "Umarnm." 

During his testimony to the House 
panel, Whitehead lashed out against 
the National Security Council for 
masterminding the secret contacts 
with Iran, which led to the sales of 
arms. 

"We in the State Department find it 
difficult to cope with the National 
Security Council's operational ac-
tivities," he testified. 

"But when they become involved in 
operational matters we have con-
cerns, particularly when we don't 
know about them," he testified. 

Meanwhile, the sister of hostage 
Terry Anderson sent an open letter to 
Reagan expressing "my support and 
deepest gratitude" for his efforts in 
behalf of the captives. 

In her letter to Reagan, Peggy Say 
said, "You placed the lives and 
freedom of American citizens over all 
other considerations. 

"If your initiative leads to recon-
ciliation with Iran as a prelude to a 
peace plan in the Middle East, then 
all of the suffering will have been wor-
thwhile," she said. 

Anderson, a hostage since March 
16, 1985, is chief Middle East cor-
respondent for The Associated Press. 

White House spokesman Larry 
Speakes said the focus of Reagan's 
meeting with aides and Cabinet of-
ficers was "current and future U.S. 
policy in the light of recent 
developments." t 

Barclays Bank pulls out of South Afric 
By The Associated Press American Corp., the country's largest 

mining company, and two of its af-
filiates, De Beers Consolidated Mines 
Ltd. and Southern Life Assurance Co. 

Barclays gave the sale price as 527 
million rand, or $234 million at Mon-
day's exchange rate. 

TTUHSC divisions quiet 
concerning Cavazos vote 

In London, the Barclays PLC chair-
man, Sir Timothy Bevan acknowledg-
ed the company sold its shares at a 20 
percent discount from market prices. 

have protested outside Barclays' 
branches to push for divestment. By SCOTT BRUMLEY 

News Staff Writer 

In addition, because of South 
Africa's tight controls on currency 
leaving the country, Barclays must 
convert the sale revenue from the 
rand at a much less favorable rate 
than is used for other transactions. 

JOHANNESBURG, South Africa —
Barclays Bank of Britain, citing 
financial and political pressure, said 
Monday it sold its last shares in its 
South African affiliate for bbout $230 
million. It was the biggest divestment 
yet by a foreign company. 

A consortium of South African com-
panies signed the deal last week to 
buy Barclays' shares in Barclays Na-
tional Bank of South Africa, the coun-
try's largest commercial bank. 

"The Barclays PLC sale of shares 
must have an impact on the South 
African economy. It is certainly not a 
perilous matter, but it is cause for 
serious concern in terms of 
psychological impact," Basil Hersov, 
chairman of Barclays National, told a 
news conference. 

The London-based Barclays Bank 
PLC once owned 100 percent of the 
local affiliate but since 1973 had 
reduced its share to 40.4 percent. Its 
final pullout is the first by a major 
British company but follows 
withdrawal by numerous American 
companies, most recently General 
Motors, Kodak and IBM. 

The value of the divestment and 
number of employees involved —
26,000 — made it the largest so far. 

As a result, Barclays probably will 
take a heavy loss on the sale and be 
constrained to withdraw its money 
gradually to avoid depressing the 
rate. 

"Neither South Africa's balance of 
payments nor its foreign exchange 
reserves will be affected by the tran-
saction," said Gerhard de Kock, 
governor of South Africa's Reserve 
Bank. He said the sale "is not ex-
pected to exert any adverse effect na-
tionally or internationally on the 
South African banking system." 

The Citizen, a pro-government 
Johannnesburg paper, said the 
Barclays sale "would almost certain-
ly be seen as a vote of no-confidence 
in Scuth Africa from a company 
which has had possibly the highest 
profile of all foreign business in-
terests here." 

However, officials of the local af-
filiate said the existing staff and 
operations will be maintained. 

South African bankers, speaking on 
condition of anonymity, said they fear 
Barclays' withdrawal will encourage 
pullouts by other British companies. 
Britain is the largest foreign investor 
in South Africa, with $8.5 billion, com-
pared to about $1.3 billion in 
American investments. 

"Barclays are longstanding friends 
of South Africa," said local managing 
director Chris Ball. "They're not do-
ing this to punish South Africa. 
They're doing it because they're 
under political pressure which is con-
verting into financial pressure." 

In London, Barclays spokesman 
Geoffrey Kelly said the sale was 
made chiefly because of the affiliate's 
poor economic performance and un-
favorable prospects for the South 
African economy. 

But he told The Associated Press, 
"I think certainly political factors 
come into it. 

"The lack of progress toward en-
ding apartheid has itself had impact 
on the South African economy," he 
said. "It is also true that the threat to 
our business in the U.K. and the U.S. 
is one of the factors, but not the prime 
factor." 

In Britain, anti-apartheid groups 

However, Hersov said, "Clearly, 
what we have here is a major 
disinvestment and ... disinvestment 
does not progress change." 

The buyers are led by Anglo 

Israeli pressure 

Minister to disclose role in Iran shipmsents 
By The Associated Press 

Officials of the Texas Tech Univer-
sity Health Sciences Center School of 
Allied Health and School of Nursing 
said there has been no discussion 
within their divisions concerning 
complaints about President Lauro 
Cavazos that have been voiced by the 
TTUHSC School of Medicine Ex-
ecutive Faculty Committee. 

"Our faculty has not discussed 
those issues," said Teddy Langford, 
dean of the School of Nursing. 

Langford said no plans have been 
made to discuss complaints like those 
brought by the medical school 
committee. 

Laurence Peake, dean of the School 
of Allied Health, said no discussion of 
faculty relations with Cavazos has 
taken place in the allied health divi-
sion of TTUHSC. 

Peake said he thought the hiring of 
Dr. Bernhard Mittemeyer as ex-
ecutive vice president of TTUHSC 
was an attempt by Cavazos to resolve 
problems at the institution by 
establishing a position that will work 
within the Health Sciences Center. He 
said he believes Mittemeyer's ap-
proach to TTUHSC's financial pro-
blems will be positive. 

The School of Allied Health is hav-
ing many of the same problems en-
countered by the medical school. 
Peake said. 

"We face a lot of the same serious 
fiscal constraints they do," Peake 
said. "We need more public 
awareness of the problems we face 
and the quality of the Health Sciences 
Center. We need better visibility." 

All decisions regarding the medical 
school committee's complaints must 
be handled between Mittemeyer, 
Cavazos and the Tech Board of 
Regents, Peake said. 

Samuel Richards, vice president 
for the Health Sciences Center, said 
he thinks the School of Medicine 
faculty committee is resolving the 
situation the best way it can. 

"I think they're acting very respon-
sibly," Richards said. 

Mittemeyer said he has no direct 

closed-door session, said the official, 
who spoke on condition of anonymity. 

Peres was prime minister when the 
arms reportedly were delivered as 
early as last year. 

however, when asked if the controver-
sy had affected U.S.-Israeli relations. 

The relationship "is very good. I 
don't expect it to be damaged," 
Draper said in remarks broadcast on 
Israel army radio. 

A government official said in an in-
terview that Peres told Eban's com-
mittee "it is not Israel's policy to sell 
arms to Iran." 

But Peres refused to answer 
specific questions raised during the 

He said Monday that Israel was not 
hoping for an Iranian victory in its 
six-year war with Iraq and had no il-
lusions that Israel could determine 
the outcome of the conflict, said the 
official. 

role in the conflict between Cavazos 
and the faculty committee. He in-
dicated, however, that general plans 
have been made to work toward im-
provement of the situation. 

"I believe changes will be made to 
show the Health Sciences Center 
faculty that the reins have been hand-
ed over to me," Mittemeyer said. 

Mittemeyer said he believes the 
members of the medical school facul-
ty committee are looking at the situa-
tion from the angle of what is best for 
TTUHSC. He said the group is made 
up of educated professionals who are 
trying to deal with an economically 
difficult situation. 

"This fiscal crisis hit at the ab-
solute worst time," Mittemeyer said. 

Though changes are taking place, 
they may not be coming fast enough 
to suit members of the medical school 
committee, he said. 

Mittemeyer said Cavazos could not 
have handled TTUHSC's problem any 
better than he did under the 
circumstances. 

"His problems were especially dif-
ficult as a Hispanic-American," Mit-
temeyer said. "He was receiving 
pressure from all sides." 

A major objective in solving many 
of TTUHSC's problems is to gradually 
separate the institution from the 
university, he said. Mittemeyer em-
phasized that the separation will take 
time because of budgetary 
constraints. 

Mittemeyer said that in a meeting 
Monday, he explained to Richards 
that more power over Health Sciences 
Center affairs should be delegated to 
the deans of the three schools. 

Mittemeyer said he has drafted a 
proposal with Eugene Payne, vice 
president for finance and administra-
tion for Tech and TTUHSC, to 
transfer positions of authority from 
the math campus to TTUHSC. The 
proposal will be presented to Cavazos 
today, he said. 

Mittemeyer said he hopes to bring 
an individual trained in politics and 
the operation of a health sciences 
educational institute to serve as vice 
president for finance and administra-
tion for TTUHSC alone. 

TUESDAY 
In today's UD: 

University Center Allen Theater. 

• Texas Tech Army ROTC cadets The two offer unusual musical 
recently underwent field training styles. See the story on page 5. 

exercises near Post to become 

acquainted with technical pro-  • Texas Tech men's and 

cedures, including rappelling. women's basketball coaches 

See the story and photos in the Gerald Myers and Marsha Sharp 

Kaleidoscope on page 4. 	 previewed the upcoming season 

• Windham Hill recording artists for both teams at a press con-

Liz Story and Michael Hedges will ference Monday. See the story 

be performing Dec. 4 at the on page 6. 

JERUSALEM — Foreign Minister 
Shimon Peres tried Monday to defuse 
pressure on the Israeli government to 
disclose its role in shipping U.S. arms 
to Iran, promising to report to a wat-
chdog subcommittee in Parliament. 

He flatly refused, however, to give 
information about any Iranian arms 
deal when he appeared before the 
Foreign Affairs and Security Com-
mittee, an unwieldy, 26-member body 
where deliberations are rarely kept 
secret. 

He promised instead to brief the 
six-member subcommittee on armed 
services. 

The development came amid con-
cern that an angry U.S. Congress 
could make Israel a scapegoat for the 
U.S. administration's sales. 

The political uproar in the United 
States over the arms shipments has 
just begun to spread to Israel, where 
many Israelis accept that arms deals 
are not a subject for public debate. 
The full 120-member Knesset, or 
parliament, scheduled a debate for to-
day on the issue. 

"There has never arisen a more bit-
ter enemy of the Jewish people and, in 

my opinion, of human civilization, 
than the Khomeini regime," said Ab-
ba Eban, a former foreign minister 
who presides over the Knesset 
committee. 

He referred to Ayatollah Ruhollah 
Khomeini, Iran's revolutionary 
patriarch. 

President Reagan has said he 
authorized a third country, reportedly 
Israel, to ship arms to Iran to try to 
form links with Iranian moderates. 

The Jerusalem Post quoted uniden-
tified Israeli defense officials as ex-
pressing concern that Congress could 
act against Israel for its role. 

"We can expect to see almost all 
bilateral military negotiations grind 
to a standstill for a while and a hostile 
climate developing toward Israel in 
Congress," one unidentified source 
was quoted as saying. 

Congressional wrath could disrupt 
such projects as financing and 
building the Lavi jet fighter; permis-
sion to sell to Honduras Kfir jets 
which contain U.S.-built components, 
and granting Israel the status of 
NATO countries in bidding for 
defense contracts, The Post quoted 
the officials as saying. 

Morris Draper, U.S. consul in 
Jerusalem, sounded surprised, 
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viewpoint 
Latest election results show 
Republicans lack dominance 

I f son 
Trey 
Barker Barker 
News 
Staff Writer 

Education of morals belongs to parents 
"Knock, knock." 
"Who's there?" 
"The Republicans." 
"Who?" 
—Current joke circulating on the 

streets of Washington, D.C. Cindy 
Pandolfo 
News 
Staff Writer 

The joke is not very funny; 
politically, though, it's a bombshell. 
The joke signals the end of the Great 
Political Realignment. The sad thing 
is, though, that the Great Republican 
Machine never really existed. 

After the huge landslide victory of 
the Republican president in 1980, 
political scientists began predicting a 
turnaround of political loyalty in the 
American people. The thought was 
that maybe Reagan's personal coat-
tails would pull great hordes of people 
into the Republican fold. 

So the Republicans cranked up 
their propaganda machine. They 
began with a media blitz telling 
everyone that a new era had been 
ushered in and they were at the fore of 
it. They tried to paint Reagan as the 
most glamourous of celebrities. They 
tried to make people want to be like 
him, to want to say they were a 
"Reaganite." 

Then, through total and blatant 
abuse of patriotism, they tied love of 
America to love of the Republican 
Party and Reagan. They convinced 

The Great Republican Machine 
the Reagan Revolution ... not true. 

Ron has said continually that the 
American people have a pattern of 
voting. He's right. It's a pattern of 
sending a Republican to the White 
House and Democrats to Congress. 
It's a checks and balances system 
that the American people have learn-
ed. It keeps the political pendulum in 
the middle for the most part. 
(Something that dear ol' Ron has con-
tinually tried to upset with his ex-
tremist appointments to the Supreme 
Court and to his cabinet.) 

I will admit, though, that every 
once in a while, the voters go on a 
binge and elect someone totally, com-
pletely, away from the sedate middle. 
The last time this happened was just 
after the Kennedy assasination in the 
1964 election. Lyndon Baines Johnson 
was elected and the country fell 
apart. 

Remember in '68, after a mere four 
years of Johnsonism? The American 
people forced the president to decide 
not to run again, then turned around 
and elected Nixon. 

Sounds like a voter binge to me. 
However, the election of an ex-

tremist president is moderately rare. 
The Republicans should realize that 
there will be very few elections that 
they can win from a voter binge. They 
should realize that they are totally in 
the dark in regard to what the people 
want. The faster they realize that lit-
tle tidbit of information, the faster 
they can build a real coalition (maybe 
they should look at Jesse Jackson's 
Rainbow Coalition). And after all, 
isn't having a real coalition the first 
step to having a real party? 

people that the way to be a 
"Reaganite" and to love America 
was to be a Republican. The most ter-
rifying thought I have ever had was 
that for awhile this prostitution of 
patriotism worked. 

But for all the pomp and cir-
cumstance and for all the "Hollywood 
East" balls, parties and inaugura-
tions (which were nothing but Ronnie 
Love Fests, at least the one I attend-
ed), people realized that the 
Republicans were not all they were 
cracked up to be. Survey after survey 
pointed out that more people than 
ever were calling themselves 
Democrats. 

Maybe the survey results were due 
to only half of 1 percent of the 
American population controlling 
more than 35 percent of the wealth; 
there just aren't that many rich peo-
ple to go around in the Republican 
Party. Maybe it's because people 
realized that the Republican politics 
just cannot and will not work in 
America. Maybe all the Republicans' 
little lies finally registered on people. 

Someone, be it the big boys, Ronnie 
or Georgie, or the little guys in the 
party like Ernest Angelo, should 
wake up and tell the Republicans to 
pack their bags and hit the road 
because they can't compete. 

The Republicans have been beaten 
solidly and steadily since the 1980 
election, winning only one election in 
real terms, in the six years the 
"Great Communicator" has been in 
power. The one win was the '80 Senate 
race, which the Republicans won by a 
bare four seats. 

Wake up, Ron, your party doesn't 
exist. 

Growing up in Lubbock prepared 
me for many of the attitudes I en-
counter as an adult, but nothing in my 
wildest dreams could have saved me 
the shock of the most recent develop-
ment in education. 

Marcia Baum, executive director of 
the Texas Association Concerned with 
School Age Children (TACSAC), was 
in Lubbock last week to talk about 
teenage pregnancy with members of 
St. John's United Methodist Church. 
Baum told the Lubbock Avalanche-
Journal, "We need to teach more than 
a basic anatomy class ... We want all 
children to have a common core of 
knowledge." 

She said sex education should in-
clude topics such as contraception 
and venereal diseases. 

Sex education also involves 
teaching the functions of the body. 
Few parents oppose the notion that 

children need to understand how 
pregnancy occurs and how venereal 
disease is transmitted. Teaching 
anatomy and biology are important 
roles of the edcuational system which 
most parents don't find objectionable. 

The core of knowledge Baum refers 
to involves morals. Baum said, 
"...emphasis should be placed on the 
morals of family life." 

Any suggestion that public schools 
should teach morals or that the state 
should adopt a morals curriculum 
should make Texans hear bells or feel 
the earth trembling. 

The concept of state-adopted 
morals may be only a personal vision 
of TACSAC, but the idea that it could 
become a reality should alarm every 
parent in the state of Texas. 

I have said it before, and I will say 
it again — you can't legislate morali-
ty. Morality is a complex issue. For 
centuries scholars have been unable 
to define what is moral, so what 
makes an organization like TACSAC 
assume the authority for telling 
Texas school children what is moral? 

The assumption that teachers are 
child experts is erroneous. Teachers 
are trained to teach "reading, writing 
and arithmetic." They don't receive 

any special education that qualifies 
them to know what is best for children 
morally. Teachers are not moral 
experts. 

I suppose TACSAC members will 
think I am "anti-educator." That is 
not true. I am "pro-child," and 
children are the issue — children and 
rights. 

The U.S. Constitution protects the 
privacy of certain areas of life. The 
Supreme Court also acknowledges the 
sanctity of privacy. Government has 
no right to interfere in a citizen's 
private life. 

A person's morals fall into a realm 
of privacy that no state, government 
or group has the right, or the authori-
ty, to interfere with. Right or wrong 
questions are a personal matter bet-
ween each individual and his/her 
creator. 

Americans have grown more and 
more apathetic in past years. The 
apathy epidemic is more prevalent in 
Texas than in other parts. 

Teaching morals is the responsibili-
ty of children's parents and guar-
dians. The public education system is 
not the place to be teaching the right 
and wrong of such issues as abortion, 
war and premarital Sex. 

The wrongs of smoking anyone) have the right to breathe clean (semi-clean?) 
air. Smokers have the right to pollute it, in my opinion, 
as long as they do it somewhere where it does not 
damage my health. Megan Hickerson To the editor: 

I am writing in response to Carla McKeown's article 
in the Nov. 18 issue of The UD. In this article she dealt 
with the possibility of a law being passed in Lubbock 
prohibiting smoking in public places such as grocery 
stores, bookstores, and department stores. She express-
ed the opinion that this law would be an attempt by the 
government to control the lives of private citizens and 
would be a restriction of personal rights. I disagree. 

Ms. McKeown brought up the fact that individual shop 
owners are able to prohibit food, drinks, and smoking in 
their stores and that this system works as it is. Well, that 
is just not true. I work in a large retail store. We have 
numerous signs at the entrance doors which obviously 
prohibit food, drink, and smoking. However, every day I 
sit at my desk and watch person after person walk in 
eating, drinking, and SMOKING, and coming up and 
blowing the stuff in my face. Not only do these people ig-
nore the signs, they get furious when I have the audacity 
to point them out. It just does not work. 

One aspect of this issue that Ms. McKeown choose to 
ignore is health. The reasons these laws are being pass-
ed in the first place is because of health. Smoking not on-
ly affects the smoker, it affects everyone around 
him/her. It has been proven that everyone who inhales 
cigarette/cigar/pipe/etc. smoke is hurt whether he is 
the smoker or not. Comparing this with dust allergies 
(as she did) is useless because problems associated with 
smoking are much more serious. Smoking kills you —
period. 

As for the rights of private citizens, I think that I (or 

world can only exist in a sterile environment such as a 
hospital or laboratory. The public at large has no control 
over dust — this analogy is absurd. We do, however, 
have the power to control public smoking — we not only 
have that power, but that responsibility. 

Gary Glassman 
Stephen Barrick 

Scott Hantman 

To the editor: 
Carla McKeown's Nov. 18 editorial denouncing a pro-

posed anti-smoking law in Lubbock public buildings is 
full of errant assumptions. 

First, Ms. McKeown charges the government of "wig-
gling its way into our private lives." We suppose, then, 
grocery store, department stores and the like cater to a 
"private" sector of the population? I think not. 

Merchants are responsible for the well-being of all of 
their patrons while they assume the role of patrons. 
Moreover, patrons have the right to expect the 
healthiest conditions a merchant can provide. 

Another fault of the editorial was the attribution of the 
word "right" in reference to the act of smoking. We 
would like to see how Ms. McKeown arrived at this con-
clusion. Smoking is not a right, it is a privilege. 

It is not the non-smokers who infringe on the rights of 
smokers. That is ludicrous. 

A real right, guaranteed by the Constitution, is the 
right to pursue happiness. A major component of hap-
piness is good health. 

Smoking has long been thought to contribute in 
numerous cases of cancer, emphysema, and many other 
respiratory diseases. 

In addition, secondary smoke, or smoke generated by 
the burning of a cigarette, is thought by many scientists 
to contain equivalent amounts of tar and nicotine to the 
smoke the smoker inhales directly. 

As to your analogy to a "dust-free world," such a 

Jesus was more than a teacher 
To the editor: 

Don DeNatale, in his Nov. 18 letter, made the same 
stupid mistake that many other self-made wisemen 
have made in the past 2,000 years concerning Jesus 
Christ. Both of his "doubting Thomases" made the same 
blunder. DeNatale says "He kept the image of Jesus as 
a man and a moral teacher." 

The thought that Jesus Christ was only a good moral 
teacher and nothing more is absurd. No one who is a 
good moral teacher would claim to be God. He would 
either have to be a liar, a lunatic, or be telling the truth. 
Now I know that much has been written about Jesus 
Christ of Nazareth, but I have not read too many 
documents that try to make Him out to be a liar. 

Now as for being a lunatic, I doubt that! The greatest 
teacher ever to walk the earth hardly showed the signs 
of being on the same level as the nut that thinks he is 
Napoleon, or the goofballs who enter restaurants with 
automatic weapons to make the news. You only have 
three choices: Either he is a liar, a fruitcake, or He is 
the Lord. I believe He is the Lord. What's your choice? 

Andy Raiford 

Bloom County by Berke Breathed The Far Side 
The reality of everlasting hell 

by Gary Larson 
To the editor: 

I think some points ought to be brought out to Gary 
Cevin about his letter on hell, You bring out some good 
points about translation, but I think you're wrong when 
you try to show that hell is a concept that has evolved 
from "interpretation" and is based on just "mere opi-
nion." 

In the first place, I cannot find anywhere in your letter 
where you define "the Christian concept of hell." I 
gather you mean the lake of fire where the wicked will 
suffer for eternity. Also, why did you fail to tell our 
readers that gehenna, in the time of Christ, was a refuge 
dump where a fire was kept continually burning and was 
used to represent everlasting fire? 

You deny the eternal aspect of hell for the wicked by 
saying, "The New Testament says that only Satan will 
undergo eternal punishment." Mr. Cevin, I list the 
following: "and the smoke of their torment ascendeth 
up for ever and ever: and they have no rest day nor 
night, who worship the beast and his image...." (Rev. 
14:11), "who (those who know not God, verse 8) shall be 
punished with everlasting destruction" (2 Thes. 1:9), 
and 'Depart from me, ye cursed, into everlasting fire, 
prepared for the devil and his angels"' (Mt. 25:41). The 
list goes on. 

The occurrences of the word hell in the Bible are not 
the sole criterion for the concept of hell. Let me just 
point a few you must have overlooked that don't even 
mention the word hell. Mt. 13:49,50 states, "the angels 
shall come forth, and save the wicked from among the 
just, and shall cast them into the furnace of fire," Here's 
one that uses "hell" but redefines it in terms of fire: "it 
is better for thee to enter into life maimed, than having 
two hands to go into hell, into the fire that never shall be 
quenched" ( Mk.9 : 43 ). 

Here's another: "Even as Sodom and Gomorrha...suf-
fering the vengeance of eternal fire" (Jude 7). Don't 
forget the passages already mentioned in the above 
paragraph that merely speak of everlasting flames. 
Fire not quenched, furnaces, eternal fire, and 
everlasting fire are all mentioned, and the list goes on 
and on. 

Mr. Cevin, if you dislike the idea of a hell and don't 
want to believe in it, then that's your business. I think 
that anybody can grab the nearest Hebrew or Greek dic-
tionary and appear to be an expert on ancient 
languages. However, I can't help but notice that the 
scriptures do speak of everlasting fires reserved for the 
wicked, whatever you want to call it. 

Andy Drysdale 
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Study urges development of Alaskan plain 
By The Associated Press 

WASHINGTON — An Interior 
Department study recommended 
Monday that Alaska's energy-rich 
Coastal Plain be opened to full-scale 
petroleum development so long as its 
fragile ecology and teeming wildlife 
are protected. 

"The area is clearly the most 
outstanding oil and gas frontier re-
maining in the United States and 
could contribute substantially to our 
domestic energy supplies," according 
to the study mandated by Congress in 
1980. 

fully compensated." 
"The wilderness values far 

outweigh the oil and gas values," said 
the Wilderness Society's Susan Alex-
ander, who says the plain's wildlife 
populations make it "America's 
Serengeti Plain." 

Alexander said she did not trust 
assertions that the Interior Depart-
ment would ensure that development 
would not produce unnecessary 
adverse effects. 

At the same time, the study warned 
that "oil and gas development will 
result in widespread, long-term 
changes in wildlife habitat, 
wilderness environment and native 
community activities." 

"We think we can kind of have it 
both ways," Assistant Secretary 
William Horn told a news conference. 
"You have here the potential for 
super-giant oil fields. ... We see 
substantial economic and substantial 
national security benefits." 

The study said geologic tests in-
dicate that as many as 9.2 billion bar-
rels of oil could be recovered from the 
1.5 million-acre tract along the Arctic 

Ocean and adjacent to the 18 million-
acre Arctic National Wildlife 
Reserve. 

This production level would rival 
the nearby Prudhoe Bay fields that 
account for about 20 percent of the na-
tion's production and would represent 
about 589 days supply at current con-
sumption levels. 

Horn said that if Congress is asked 
to open the Coastal Plain, the depart-
ment will seek "authority to impose 
restrictions to ensure environmental 
integrity during oil and gas opera-
tions. Development must result in no 
unnecessary adverse effects, and 
unavoidable habitat losses should be 

"Trusting oil companies to take 
care of the caribou is like trusting the 
railroads to take care of the buffalo 
100 years ago," she said. 

Berlin guards shoot man; 
escape attempt thwarted 
By The Associated Press 

Study says exam stress 
not source of infection 

By The Associated Press 
	 were more likely to be sick during 

tests may have arisen because 
there is more talk about stress and 

BOSTON — College students may illness at exam time. 
find exams nauseating, but a new 	A variety of animal studies sug- 
study suggests that the stress of the gests that stress is far more damag-
grueling rituals isn't likely to make ing if it's inescapable. 
them more vulnerable to infections. 	For humans, that theory could 

The idea has long been accepted mean that stress is apt to make peo-
by many that college students are ple sick if it results from some 
more likely than usual to get sick hopeless calamity. It might ex-
during exam time because the plain, for example, why people 
stress of studying for tests and tak-  often fall seriously ill in the months 
ing them weakens their natural im-  after the death of a spouse. 
munity to disease. 	 But students can do something 

"I think there really is a connec-  about exams, Faigel says. They 
tion between stress and illness," "probably constitute an escapable 
but not where students and exams stress. When you are studying, you 
are concerned, says Dr. Harris can get up and take a break. 
Faigel, director of health services There's a sense of having some 
at Brandeis University. 	 control." 

Faigel reviewed almost 40,000 
	

Arid even though the exam is in- 
student visits over four years for evitable, students know that it will 
treatment of strep throat, be over soon. 
mononucleosis and urinary tract 

	
Researchers elsewhere have 

infections. 	 found that students' immune 
Students actually went to the doc-  systems appear to be suppressed on 

tor less, not more, during exams, exam day. Blood tests show that 
probably because they felt they some of their disease-fighting blood 
were too busy to get medical help. cells are less potent or numerous 

He said the notion that students during exams. 

NEWS BRIEFS 
Officials debate action in drinking death 

AUSTIN ( AP) — University of Texas officials Monday met with about a 
half dozen students to discuss possible disciplinary action in connection 
with the drinking death of a fraternity pledge. 

The students were summoned by letter to meet with the dean of 
students after an extensive university investigation into the death of 
Mark Seeberger, 18, of Dallas. 

Seeberger was found dead in his off-campus dormitory room Sept. 18. 
An autopsy showed that he died of alcohol poisoning. 

Authorities have said Seeberger died following a fraternity "ride" in 
which he and two other Phi Kappa Psi pledges allegedly were handcuffed 
and forced to drink. 

UT spokeswoman Joyce Pole said federal privacy laws prevented the 
school from disclosing any information about Monday's disciplinary pro-
ceedings. The Travis County grand jury also has been investigating 
Seeberger's death. 

Man with bomb arrested near papal site 
BRISBANE, Australia (AP) — A man carrying a gasoline bomb was 

arrested near the Brisbane city hall today just hours before Pope John 
Paul II was scheduled to visit the building, police reported. 

Police spokesman Reg Gahan said only that the man was being ques-
tioned. He did not identify the man or give further details. 

The pope was scheduled to visit city hall at 4 p.m. before flying to 
Sydney on his Australian tour. 

Farmers receive little for holiday meal 
AUSTIN (AP) — Food for a typical Thanksgiving dinner this year will 

cost consumers $2.79 per plate, but Texas farmers will receive only 8 
cents of that total, agriculture officials said Monday. 

"Texas farmers will be left with table scraps after providing millions of 
thankful consumers with another bountiful Thanksgiving feast this 
year," Agriculture Cornmisssioner Jim Hightower said. 

The Texas Department of Agriculture again this year analyzed the 
farm value of 11 Thanksgiving menu items grown or raised by Texas 
farmers. 

On a per-plate basis, the cost is $2.79, about what it was last year, 
Hightower reported. 

Peoples Jewelers purchases Zale Corp. 
DALLAS (AP) — Executives from Peoples Jewelers Ltd. were here 

Monday to finalize the purchase of Zale Corp., the world's largest 
jeweler, which steadfastly resisted previous takeover attempts by the 
Toronto-based Peoples. 

One analyst said the $50-per-share offer was one Zale directors couldn't 
refuse. The latest offer by Peoples and its partner, Swarovski Interna-
tional Holding A.G. of Zurich, Switzerland, is valued at $550 million. 

Previous deals appear to have been blocked by members of the foun-
ding Zale and Lipshy families, which together hold 34 percent of the stock 
of the company, which is based in the Dallas suburb of Irving. 

man border guard shouted at the 
bloodied form sprawled on the 
ground, police said. They said the 
man was covered with a tarp and car-
ried away. 

BERLIN — East German border 
guards fired dozens of shots Monday 
at a young man trying to climb over 
the Berlin Wall to the West and he fell 
to the ground covered with blood, 
Western authorities said. They said 
he probably died. 

Another East German succeeded 
Monday in escaping to the West by 
setting out on a raft into the Baltic 
Sea, where he was picked up by a 
passing ship, West German police 
said. 

The 36-year-old man on the raft 
identified himself as a nephew of 
Karl-Eduard von Schnitzler, Com-
munist East Germany's propaganda 
chief and the leading commentator on 
state-run television, sources told The 
Associated Press. 

A West Berlin witness of the wall 
shooting reported hearing shouts of 
"Halt, stand still," followed by 30 to 
50 shots on the eastern side of the wall 
about 1:30 a.m. Monday, West Berlin 
police said. 

The witness said he saw someone 
climb to the top of the wall, then col-
lapse and fall back into East German 
territory. 

"I got you, you pig," an East Ger- 

The witness also reported an ap-
parent protest by an East German 
guard, who shouted at fellow guards 
and angrily threw his hat to the 
ground, police said. The guard was 
disarmed by his colleagues and 
escorted away, they said. 

It was the fourth time in 12 days 
that East German guards have shot 
at fleeing people, said West Ger-
many's chief government 
spokesman, Friedhelm Ost. Some of 
the people have managed to escape. 

France, Britain and the United 
States, which have administered 
Berlin's Western sectors since World 
War II, demanded an end to "brutal 
force" by East German guards at the 
wall. Ost condemned the shooting as a 
"bloody deed." 

The successful escape on the Baltic 
brought to 10 the number of East Ger-
mans who have breached their na-
tion's fortified border to reach West 
Germany in the past 17 days. 
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Takeoff 

UH-1 helicopters prepare to transport Texas Tech Army ROTC 	quaint cadets with technical Army procedures. The helicopters 
members to Post for a Field Training Exercise program to ac- 	were flown at low levels to simulate combat flight, and pilots 

also pertormed flying combat maneuvers before landing. 

Cadets learn the military ropes 
in ROTC field training exercises 

Members of the Texas Tech Army ROTC flew 45 
miles east of Lubbock Oct. 25 to participate in one part 
of a series of the Field Training Excercise (FTX) pro-
gram to become oriented with technical Army 
procedures. 

Capt. Richardo Martinez, assistant professor of 
military science, said about 107 cadets went on the trip 
to "attain a state of technical proficiency that will 
allow them a successful completion of Advance Camp 
standards." 

The Army ROTC Advance Camp provides hands-on 
experience on leadership and combat environments, 
Martinez said. Cadets are training to attend the camp 
in June and July. 

Before taking off, anxious members listened impa-
tiently to last-minute flight instructions before boar-
ding the UH-1 helicopters that transported them to 
Macy Ranch near Post. 

Members were assigned to fly in three separate air-
craft, each seating about eight people. Helicopters 
traveled to and from the site all day to shuttle all par-
ticipants to the field. 

After members buckled themselves into one of the 
three choppers, a crew member gave a signal and the 
doors were flung open. Members journeyed to the site 
with open doors to add to the thrill of the trip. 

The helicopter pilot said he was going to fly a low-
level simulated combat flight. 

"If it gets to be too much for you, let me know," he 
joked with the cadets. 

Corps members said they found the 25-minute flight 
chilly yet exciting as the helicopter crew performed 
several flying combat maneuvers before landing. The 
ranch, with its rough canyon terrain, was ideal for 
training maneuvers, Martinez said. 

"This is a familiarization field-type drill," said Capt. 
Douglas Messer. 

The first drill consisted of rifle practice with M-16s, 
the basic combat weapon used by the U.S. armed 
forces, Martinez said. For most of the cadets, it was 

Cliffhanger 

the first opportunity they had had to fire an M-16 rifle. 
A special branch of the corps, the Grey Scouts, were 

responsible for setting up the firing range before the 
cadets arrived. 

Grey Scout members instructed the cadets on handl-
ing and firing procedures for the M-16. The drill in-
cluded a quick familiarization with the weapon follow-
ed by automatic and semi-automatic firing. 

Then the cadets hiked to the cliff rappelling sight. A 
look of nervousness came over the cadets as they 
caught a glimpse of the cliff. Although corps members 
had rappelled from a practice tower at Buddy Holly 
Park, this was the first experience for most at cliff 
rappelling. 

Looking down the 70-foot cliff, some cadets appeared 
to have feelings of anxiety as they began their des-
cent. Students rappelled down the cliffs on two lines. 
Some said the 30-second trip seemed to last an eternity 
as they inched their way down. However, others flew 
down the rappell line with experience and expertise. 

"They know how far you can go before you know," 
said cadet Terri Turrubiarte. "So they push you." 

Security was of the utmost importance during the 
maneuver. 

"One thing you will find in every unit of the 
military," said Cadet Batallion Commander Courtney 
Paul, "is that safety comes first." 

With the exhausting rappelling ordeal finished, 
members were able to break for lunch. In full military 
style, the cadets sat in the training field and opened up 
their pre-packed lunches. They joked with each other, 
saying the Meals Ready to Eat (MREs) were the best 
part of the trip. 

As the incoming choppers arrived, lunch had to be 
put aside as the corps prepared to take off. 

Upon arrival in Lubbock, the exhausted corps 
poured out of the helicopters and boarded a bus, which 
transported them back to Tech. On the bus, students 
talked about their FTX experience, agreeing that the 
training had been useful as well as exciting. Terri Turrubiarte rappells down the side of a 70-foot cliff in prepara-

tion for the Army ROTC Advance Camp. The rappelling trip down 
the cliff took about 30 seconds for each member. 

Rappelling 

Text by 
Pat Reyes 
Photos by 

Candy Mathers 

nspection Ready, aim, fire 

Tech Army ROTC Counterguerilla executive officer Ray Proske in-
spects Brian Van Voorhis before Van Voorhis attempts a rappelling 
exercise. 

M-16 rifle drills. For most of the cadets, the drill was their first 
experience with the automatic weapons. 

Tech Army ROTC Grey Scout Eric Sims, kneeling, a junior 
political science major from Midland, and Alan Scot, standing, a 
junior psychology major from San Antonio, instruct cadets in 



Windham Hill artists to perform at UC 
Lubbock will soon be treated to 

the original musical talents of 
Michael Hedges and Liz Story when 
they perform at the University 
Center Allen Theater Dec. 4. 

Guitarist Hedges' album, "Aerial 
Boundaries," was nominated as 
Best Engineered Album at the 1985 
Grammy Awards. His latest 
release, "Watching My Life Go 
By," has been critically acclaimed 
as well. 

He began playing guitar in junior 
high school, after taking piano, 
cello, and clarinet lessons. During 
high school, he added flute to his 
musical repertoire. 

A native of Oklahoma, Hedges 
found his ideas on music changed 
after hearing Joni Mitchell and Neil 
Young for the first time in 1970 after 
moving to California. Upon return-
ing to Oklahoma after one year, he 
began writing songs and playing 
acoustic guitar fingerstyle. 

After high school, Hedges attend-
ed a national music camp at In-
terlochen, Michigan. It was at this 
time that he had his first classical 
guitar lessons and first heard 
atonal music. After his summer at 
Interlochen, Hedges began compos-
ing music in odd key signatures. 

After several years of studying 

Michael Hedges 

flute, composition, guitar, and 
modern music at the university 
level as well as at Peabody Conser-
vatory, Hedges was discovered by 
Windham Hill label founder 
William Ackerman while playing at 
a local theater. 

The result of this meeting was 
Hedges' debut album "Breakfast in 
the Field," a collection of acoustic 
guitar pieces. 

Hedges was featured on the 
February '85 cover of "Guitar 
Player Magazine" with an article 
focusing on new directions in steel-
string guitar. 

His style is truly distinctive in 
that he uses artificial harmonies, 
two-handed tapping techniques, 
and unorthodox tunings. 

Pianist Liz Story also will per-
form her compositions. 

She lists pianist Bill Evans as her 
greatest jazz influence. Although 
she began playing the piano at age 
11, she did not realize the im-
provisational possibilities of the 
piano until age 11, when she heard 
Evans performing at New York's 
Bottom Line. 

She asked Evans for improvisa-
tion lessons and was referred to 
Sanford Gold, under whom she 
studied for eight months. 

In 1982, at the urging of friends, 
she mailed an unsolicited demo 
tape to Windham Hill Records and 
was signed by the label. Both 
Story's debut "Solid Colors" and 

LIZ Story 
her second, "Unaccountable Ef-
fect," have received high praise. 

Her most recent release, "Part of 
Fortune," is a conglomeration of all 
the possibilities that were hinted at 
on her first two albums. She expert-
ly employs new techniques while 
sticking to old sensibilities. 

The pieces on "Part of Fortune" 
run the gamut from a Spanish 
dance to a Gregorian chant. Her 
pieces show classical, jazz, and im-
provisational influences. 

Story herself does not like to 
categorize her music, calling it only 
"acoustic." 

Tickets for the Dec. 4 perfor-
mance of Hedges and Story are on 
sale at the UC ticket booth. Tickets 
cost $7 for students and $10 for all 
others. All tickets will cost $10 at 
the door. The concert will begin at 
8:15 p.m. 
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Hey Mikey, cut it out, he doesn't like it anymore 
66 

Michael 
Stephens 
Lifestyles 

Staff Writer 

Don't tell me you don't remember it, because 

there's no way that you missed a commmercial 

that ran for 15 years. 

99 It happened again. Someone walked 
up to me and screamed, "Hey, Mikey, 
do you like it?" It's pretty rare that I 
feel homicidal, but this was one of 
those instances. Mikey had come 
back to haunt me. 

There is one commercial that has 
plagued people named Michael all 
over the earth. It's that cereal corn- 
mercial where the two brothers ex- 

claim with incredulity, "He likes it! 
Hey, Mikey!" 

Don't tell me you don't remember 
it, because there's no way that you 
missed a commmercial that ran for 15 
years. 

That's right, folks, this dang com-
mercial was first run in 1971. Even 
makes a spring chicken like me feel 
like I should be getting letters in the 
mail from Lorne Greene about 
insurance. 

Quaker Oats began promoting its 
Life cereal with the famous "Ode to 
Mikey" and never stopped. The fact 
that the company decided to never 
make another television spot for the 
product definitely tells the economic 
tale of its succsss. 

However, the company that uses 
that nice little Amish-looking guy for 
its trademark never realized the hell 
that it was putting me and every other 
Michael in the free world through. 

Does any jerk walk up to you and 
yell, "Does Holly like it?" N000000. 
Yet you feel perfectly comfortable 
walking up to me and uttering that 
ridiculous phrase. 

One particular utterance of this 
fateful statement comes to mind. It 
was, of course, on a date. My date 
(who certainly shall remain 
anonymous) and I were enjoying a 
fine meal together just chatting away 
when a friend who worked at the 
restaurant approached us. Before he 
had opened his mouth, I knew it was 

coming somehow. It was unfortunate 
that I didn't have time to warn him. 
He went ahead and said it. 

I'll stop complaining about my pro-
blems long enough to reveal a grave 
injustice. In researching this column 
I made an earthshattering discovery. 
"Mikey," the center of attention in 
this struggle of breakfast cereal, is a 
fraud, a fake, a charlatan. You may 
have heard the rumors, and they're 
true. HIS NAME ISN'T MIKEY. His 
name is John Gilchrist. He just mas-
querades as a Michael. 

Since 1971, much time has passed. 
In that time, we've experienced 
Watergate, the end of Vietnam, the 
Iranian hostage crisis, "Mork and 
Mindy." It would have been easy to 

forgive him for faking “Mikey." I 
could have even been convinced to 
forget the horrible childhood he and 
his advertising ilk caused. Sure, I'll 
let bygones be bygones. 

Then he and his little Amish friend 
went a little too far. 

Last night I saw the ad. The NEW 
ad. This guy has returned to the tiny 

screen, once again hawking his 
breakfast food. He's grown now, 
natch, and he's still pretending to be 
Mikey. 

Forget all this garbage about arms 
sales to Iran; we've got a real scandal 
on our hands. If America truly is the 
great country I believe it is, 
Mikeygate will be stopped 

`Mission' an impressive movie 
By The Associated Press Mission" is not as fully realized as 

"The Killing Fields," and the fault 
lies in the dramatic structure. 

Deep in the South American jungle, 
a semi-conscious priest is being strap-
ped to a wooden cross by Indians. 
They carry him to the river and push 
him into the quickening water. 

Barely aware of what is happening 
to him, the priest is carried along the 
river. The current grows swifter, and 
an ominous roar begins to sound. Sud-
denly, the crucified priest is swept 
over the colossal Iguazu Falls. 

This stunning vision marks the 
beginning of "The Mission," a new 
film by Roland Joffe and David Putt-
nam, makers of the acclaimed "The 
Killing Fields." Once again they 
delve into the subject of genocide, this 
time the mistreatment of Indians by 
18th-century Spaniards and Por-
tuguese, a process the film's 
postscript tells us still is going on. 

Impressive in many respects, "The 

Jeremy Irons is the Jesuit mis-
sionary Father Gabriel, who has 
devoted his life to making the 
Guarani Indians self-sufficient and 
Christian. Robert De Niro plays the 
mercenary Rodrigo Mendoza, who 
captures the Indians and hauls them 
off to the slave market. 

In a fit of temper, Mendoza slays 
his brother (Aidan Quinn) in a duel. 
The penitent slave trader becomes a 
Jesuit and joins Father Gabriel in the 
mission above the falls. 

The story is seen through the eyes 
of the papal delegate ( Ray McAnally) 
who must decide the fate of the mis-
sions. His decision is pre-determined 
in favor of the Europeans, and 
soldiers destroy the Indian com-
munities with savage cruelty. 
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Oeads 	Oags 
Glass Boutique 

Visit our New Location 
Between J.C. Penney's and 

Beall's 
Sterling Silver Jewelry • Collars 
Christmas Sweatshirts and Shirts 

Mickey Mouse Watches 
South Plains Mall 

Painless Hair Removal 

for 

Men and Women 

Lubbock Nu Trolysis Clinic 

10% w ith 
 discount u)  

Reasonable Rates 
Free Consultation 

Tara Gardner 
793-3691 	 Located in 

1901-C 50th Street 	 Pat Walker's JJ  
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Sharp says early success essential for Tech Owens adding defense, 
points to Raider attack 

By DON WILLIAMS 

Associate Sports Editor 

Tech will meet the 18th-ranked 
Aztecs at 11 p.m. CST Friday before 
facing host Oregon State or Iowa 
State at 9 p.m. or 11 p.m. Saturday. 

"Our non-conference schedule is 
probably as important or more im-
portant than our conference schedule 
is to us," Sharp said, "because when 
you're playing with the number one 
team in the country in your con-
ference, you have to concede that 
there's a possibility that you're not 
going to win it." 

Tech's fifth-year coach said she ex-
pects this season's version of the 
Lady Longhorns, with the addition of 
junior college All-America Dorothea 
Conwell from Odessa, to be even bet-
ter than the 34-0 squad of a year ago. 

"They're more talented in their 
starting five than they've ever been," 
Sharp said. "Depth is going to be the 
question mark for them, and whether 

By BRAD WALKER 

Sports Staff Writer 

While her counterpart Gerald 
Myers will be looking for his Texas 
Tech men's basketball team to learn 
and mature from a rugged early-
season schedule, women's Coach 
Marsha Sharp said Monday it is 
critical that her squad gets out of the 
gate quickly, beginning with its open-
ing game against San Diego State Fri-
day at the Oregon State Big 0 
Tournament. 

That's because the Raiders, who 
bowed out of the NCAA tournament in 
the first round last season, will need 
several impressive non-conference 
performances to get back into the 
postseason party or will have to top-
ple defending national champion 
Texas from its Southwest Conference 
throne. 

Owens 

they have enough to continue to do the 
things they've done full-court 
pressure-wise remains to be seen." 

The Raiders, who finished last 
season at 21-9 after dropping an over-
time decision to seventh-ranked Long 
Beach State, appear well-armed to 
make a run at Texas or at least an at-
large berth, because four senior 
starters return, plus blue chip 
freshman Reena Lynch from Morton.. 

Tech garnered the final spot in The 
Associated Press' Top 20 poll released 
Nov. 17. 

The 5-11 Lynch will take the open 
post spot in the starting lineup, Sharp 
said Monday, joining guards Lisa 
Wood and Lisa Logsdon, power for-
ward Debby Jones and post Julia 
Koncak. 

The not-unexpected announcement 
came on the heels of Lynch's third 
straight impressive showing Sunday 

in a preseason intrasquad scrim-
mage. Lynch scored 28 points after 
tallying 22 and 23 in earlier 
scrimmages. 

"We feel like she's earned a shot at 
the starting position," Sharp said. 
"We think she's going to be a great 
player, and we have all the con-
fidence in the world that she'll do us a 
good job this weekend." 

Sharp said the emergence of Lynch 
also should help the inside play of 
Koncak and the 6-3 Jones, who has 
been moved from a post position to 
power forward. 

"I think she (Jones) is going to be a 
lot better than she was in the post 
area because of her size and shooting 
ability," Sharp said. "She does an ex-
cellent job of defending perimeter 
players, and we feel like that's really 
going to be a plus for us over what we 
had last year." 

The exhibition basketball game 
Thursday night between Texas 
Tech and the Poland National team 
turned out to be exactly as it was 
billed — an exhibition. 

It was little more than a controll-
ed scrimmage. Neither team was at 
the top of its game, but both left the 
fans with a fair indication of how 
they can play. No hurry for Tech, 
however. The season still was a 
week away. 

Red Raider Coach Gerald Myers 
merely wanted to see his players 
competing against someone other 
than themselves. 

Some of the Raiders were rushing 
to get the new season started im-
mediately, though; hence, the 80-75 
victory. One of those guys was 
Wendell Owens. 

Owens was supposed to wait until 
the Friday night opener with Cal-
State Fullerton to complete the 
chapter in his book about picking up 
where he left off. But the story 
would not wait, and Owens walked 
off the Lubbock Municipal Col-
iseum court to a semi-standing ova-
tion, with 17 points, four assists and 
three steals. 

He ended the 1985-86 season with 
his best performance of the year, 
scoring 22 points with three steals 
against Georgetown in the first 
round of the NCAA playoffs. 
Naturally, then, the senior guard 
from Queens, N.Y., enters this year 
to high expectations from fans with 
fresh memories. 

The Poland game showed Tech 
fans why Owens won high school 
and JUCO All-America accolades, 
and that his big finish against the 
Hoyas last year was no fluke. 
However, Owens and his team-
mates will be out to prove Friday 
that Cal-State Fullerton's 80-67 win 
a year ago was. 

"Last year they beat us by quite a 
few points," Owens said. "We're 
just going to have to work hard 
every day and try to be prepared 
for them." 

Owens still may resume the pace 
he set for himself in last year's 
finale with another high-point per- 

Myers' troops gird for Fullerton, road fiip barrage 
By DON WILUAMS 
Associate Sports Editor 

die America" travel agenda as well. 
The Raiders play four games in the 

first 11 days, including a visit to Lex-
ington, Ky., for a date with Eddie Sut-
ton's Kentucky Wildcats next Tues-
day. Two days later, Tech is back 
home for a rematch from last season 
with Kansas State... 

Which is followed two days later, 
Dec. 6, with a road trip to Clemson for 
another return date from last year... 

Which is followed two more days 
later, Dec. 8, with a matchup against 
Southwestern Louisana. 

"It's the busiest schedule that we 

When the Texas Tech men's basket-
ball team opens its season against Cal 
State-Fullerton at 7:30 p.m. Friday in 
the Lubbock Municipal Coliseum, it 
will do well to have its seat belt 
securely fastened. 

The first 11 days of the season not 
only will test the defending Southwest 
Conference tournament champions 
with some of the country's best 
basketball competition, but with a 
murderous "See Southeast and Mid- 

could probably have ever put 
together," Tech Coach Gerald Myers 
said Monday. "It'll be a tough travel 
schedule on our players, but I'm hop-
ing it'll be a good experience that will 
help develop our team by playing 
strong teams like that." 

The grueling schedule developed 
because Kentucky was a late addition 
to the slate, Myers said. The Wildcats 
had only one open date early in the 
season, and Kansas State and Clem-
son were unable to juggle their 
schedules. 

Myers said he expects Cal State- 

formance against the Titans Fri-
day. However, he does not 
necessarily plan to take over the 
team scoring duties. 

"I'm really not looking to score 
that many points," Owens said 
Monday. "I'll take it when I have 
the chance, but I have to try to get 
other people into the offense." 

He is expected to be at the point of 
the Raider offense most of the time 
this season. Owens is a small guard 
by college standards at 6-2, 162, and 
was named junior college "Little 
Man of the Year" after his 
sophomore season at Westchester 
College in New York. 

In the world of small guards, 
players usually are distinguished in 
either of two categories: shooters 
or ball-handlers. Owens is the lat-
ter, not due to a shooting deficiency 
but more for his quickness. 

With more than seven minutes re-
maining in the Poland exhibition, 
Tech trailed by five points and was 
getting outshot in a primarily half-
court game. Myers decided it was 
time to stretch the game the length 
of the floor and instructed his 
Raiders to apply some defensive 
pressure. 

Great Western Properties 
ANTIQUE 

MALL OF LUBBOCK 
over 18,000 feet of the Good, Bad & Ugly.  
Items added daily. Browsers welcome! 

Visa, MasterCard 

Open 7 days 10-5 796-2166 7907 W. 19th 
St. (3 mi. west of Loop 289 on Levelland Hwy.l 

Country 
Park 

Windmill 
Hill 

Fullerton to be a quick and effective 
defensive team with good athletes. 

"They'll have a team that can run 
and jump," he said. "They have 
quickness, and they're a good defen-
sive team and good running team." 

The Titans return three starters 
from last season in 6-4 junior guard 
Richard Morton and 6-7 forwards 
Henry Turner, a junior, and Herman 
Webster, a senior. 

The Titans downed Tech last year 
80-67 en route to a 16-16 season. 

Tech tuned up for the opener with 
an 80-75 win Friday over the Polish 
National team. Myers said Monday 
that he was happy with his team's 
progress but that several spots re-
main undecided. 

"We're not set by any means," he 
said. "I think we still have two or 
three spots that are in question as far 
as how they're going to turn out after 
the non-conference schedule." 

Myers then pressed Owens' but-
ton, and he (with a little help from 
teammate Sean Gay) turned the 
game in the Raiders' direction. 

"It (the Poland game) showed us 
that we could press fairly well," he 
said. "If it takes that to get us back 
in the game, then we'll use it. 

COUPON r 
Mr C's SUBS FREE 32 oz Coke 

with delivery 40110111/41$1%>\ 

4.  4>  a  .4AVA/Ain7-.  

4,1111444 
Farrar 
West 

	• 

This offer available for on cam-
pus delivery or pickup order only 

747-5701 
Next to 7-11 on 4th 

across from Tech 

Home of the genuine maidrite 
Expires: Nov. 31 
Limit one coupon 

per customer 

"We'll take what the defense 
gives us. If they give us the fast 
break, then we'll take advantage of 
it, but if it takes the slowdown 
game, then we'll do that." 

Windy 
Ridge 

5702-50th 
797-8871 

5720 - 66th 
794-5945 

FREE DELIVERY ins 
500 minimum purchase 

within a 3 mile radius 
COUPON 1•• 

Stanley H. kaplan 

The Smart 
MOVE! 

010  TUESDAY NIGHT 4.  
SPECIAL 

$395  FRIED SHRIMP & CATFISH DINNER 
(3 Jumbo Shrimp, 3 Catfish, Fries, Coleslaw & Hush Puppies) 

$275  PITCHERS 
LIVE ENTERTAINMENT.WED. & SUN. 
FEATURING JOEY ALLEN! J-j14  

ARE You 
AN ExpERiENcEd 

TUTOR? 

PREPARATION FOR: 

Advertise In 
The UD Classifieds 

GMAT* LSAT* GRE 
Classes Starting Now 

763-0005 
2421 3rd Place 

11617 N. Central Exprvwy. Suite 248 

Dallas. TX. 75231 

797-2794 15 WORDS (or less) 
ONLY $4 PER DAY! 41 

N 
(Additional words, 150 per day, per word, EDUCATIONAL 

CENTER LTD. 
TES? aPARATION SPECEAUSTS SaE P119 

Searood Grill 
avid/v(4,6pr 

e4, 

Classified Mail Order Form 

State Zip 	  

Name 	 Phone No. 	  

Address 	  

City 
This is your 

last chance... Please print your ad one word per box: 

1 2, 3 4 5 

6 7 8 9 10 

11 12 13 14 15 

16 17 18 19 20 

to get your 1987 La Ventana 
on your Spring semester fee statement 

Be sure to complete the optional purchase form when 
you register for classes this week! Available in 

West Hall. 

Make checks payable to: 

THE UNIVERSITY 
DAILY 

(All ads must be prepaid and be received by 11 a.m. the day before the first insertion.) 

Date ad begins 	  

Date ad ends 	  

Total days in paper 	  

Classification 	  

11 Check enclosed for $ 	  

❑ Charge my 0 VISA 0 MasterCard 1987 La Ventana 19° No.  Expiration Date 	  

For additional information call 742-3388 Tit La Ventana... 
your window on Tech 

Mail with payment to: THE UNIVERSITY DAILY, Classified Dept., 
P.O. Box 4080, Texas Tech University, Lubbock, TX 79409. 

Call 742-3384 for additional information or come by 102 
Journalism Bldg., Tech Campus. 
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TYPING 

SHERRY'S Word Processing & Copies 4907 
Brownfield Hwy. Resumes, Legal. APA Graduate 
School approved. 797-0660. Visa Mastercard 
accepted.  

Weekdays-Weekends: Professional typing of applica-
tion, dissertations, engineering. medical, resumes. 
statistical and APA MLA Very reasonable call Debbie 
799-7513. 

WORD processor. Fast. accurate. dependable. 
satisfaction guaranteed. Spelling, grammar corrected. 
Call De Ann 792-2586.  

ACCURATE & all work guaranteed. Spelling corrected. 
IBM Correcting Selectric III. Call Vicki 741-1548. 

TYPING: I take pride in my work. You can too. Ac-
curate. fast, dependable. Near Tech. Mrs. Hart 
765-9030. 

OVER a decade of experience typing for Tech 
students. Evenings Weekend calls welcome-
799-0825, Carol. 

ACCURATE Typing: Free editing, proof reading, fast 
service. Reasonable rates. 794-5942 

TYPING on computer with letter quality printer. 
Reasonable rates. Rush jobs. Call Sylvia 797-8433. 

LETTER PERFECT Secretary Service: 19th and Univer-
sity. TFC; term papers, thesis, resumes. Discount with 
coupon. 762-0838. 

NEXT to campus: Professional Typing Service, 1203 
University, Suite 205. Monday-Thursday 1-5:00 p.m. 
and 7-9:00 p.m.; Friday 1-5:00 p.m and Saturday 
9-5:00 p.m. 744-5466. 

TYPING DONE IN MY HOME. Fast, accurate. 
reasonable. 799-1134. 

TERM papers and reports Fast accurate typing and 
word processing by professionals. West Copy and 
Print. 4902 34th Terrace Shopping Center. 
793-2451. 

ALL typing done on computer. Reasonable rates. 
Rough drafts available. Call 797-5404 after 5pm. 

EXPERIENCED: Medical; Statistical; Engineering; term 
research paper; thesis, etc. $1.00 to $1.25 per page. 
797-8518 

WORD PROCESSING. Fast. Graduate school. Quality 
printer. Mrs. Kitten 797-9962 

SETTLE IN NOW 
FOR YOUR 

SPRING SEMESTER 
All Bills Paid 

• 1 bedroom $250 
	

• 2 bedroom $300 

• New carpets 
	

• New appliances 

• New mini-blinds 
	

• Large closets 

• New ceiling fans 

Cobblestone 
2212 5th 	 762-5351 

1-BLOCK TO TECH 
WiSr  c EFFICIENCIES - 1 BEDROOM-2 BEDROOM 

Why pay more to store your belongings or drag 
them home with you over semester break?? Enjoy 
living in an appartment community designed for 
students and featuring all of today's modern con 
veniences plus security gates and entry system. 

2324 9th No. 23 	 76 3-7 590 

Lease now 
rent starts 

Jan 16, 1987.  

Sentry Park Apts 

TOO MANY 
TICKETS? 

Car Insurance 

Too high? 

Sports Cars 
monthly payments no interest 

Call: 
Lelan Pack 

794-8881 
8008 Slide 419 
Lubbock, TX 79424 

• 0 kJ Ill 
4

tiorn 
”11•IPIff AGSM T 

$ EASY MONEY $ 
I PAY CASH FOR 

HIGH SCHOOL RINGS 
$35-s65 tee merge. $12435 for ladles! 

also buy used 10it,  14K/ 1814 Gold Jewelry 

4i1 Robert Lewis 797-7184 (anytime) 

. ,TREEHOUSE: 2101 16th. 2 bedroom, fireplace, pool 
laundry. 763-2533. 

ALL BILLS PAID 
10 minutes from Tech! 

2 and 3 bedrooms with I 1/2  or 21/2  
baths. Some fireplaces, covered 
parking, private patios with gas bar-
beque grills. Washer/Dryer connec-
tions. Really roomy. Oodles of Closet 
Space. From $400 

Granada Royal and Brittan 
Call 796-1206 

5 MINUTES FROM TECH 
with the best security in town! 

Bachelor Quarters and two or three 
bedrooms/two baths available 

New Carpets 
	

Lots of Storage 
Ceiling Fans 
	

Central Heat 
Really Roomy ALL BILLS PAID 

NORMANY TERRACE APTS 
I block west on Quaker off 19th; 1 

block South on Raliegh 

Fall Specials 
Large 2 Bedroom studios. 1 4 bath, 

ceiling fans, private patios, 2 swim- 

ming pools and much, much morel 

je Chateau 79S-6522 

GREAT Christmas Present! Hardtop Liftback Toyota 
Corolla (1983). Good condition. Excellent mileage 
Priced to sell. Call Marlene (8061 795-0775, (80E, 
797-5963.  

THE BEST OFFER IN TOWN 

FOR s%  9 a e C.  

You Get 640 XT Compatible 
640K MEMORY, 2 DISC DRIVE & 150 
WATT POWER SUPPLY WITH EXTRA 
HIGH SPEED! BIG RAM MEMORY! 
YEAR VVA.FRANTY ON PARTS LABOR 

794-4280 1 PM-9 PM 

ONE BLOCK FROM TECH! 
Convenient one bedroom apart-
ment; furnished, with fireplace. 
S275 a month, S125 deposit. 
Call today 792-2128. 

UNFURNISHED 
FOR RENT 

AVAILABLE Dec. 31 Large 1 bedroom garage apart 
ment. Ideal location. Kitchen appliance. Washer and 
dryer hookups. No pets. $210 plus 2620 rear 21st. 
Call 795-9285. 

AVAILABLE Dec. 31. Attractive 2 bedroom house. 
Den-dining. Lovely yard. Quiet. nice neighborhood. No 
pets. $350 plus. 2604.23rd Call 795-9285. 

HOUSE for rent: 1909 Avenue R. Two bedrooms; 
$285.00 mo. Call 7472E181 or 741-0550. 

HOUSE for rent: 1909 Avenue R. Two bedrooms: 
$285 a month, Call 747-2881 or 741-0550 

FOR SALE 
ELECTRIC TYPEWRITER for sale Excellent condition 
$100. Phone 794-0593 

MISCELLANEOUS 

FOR RENT: Acreage with barn and pens for horses. 
Other improvements. For information call 745-6083. 

FOUND in library: Flip-n-file with diskettes. See Dr. 
Peel, room 19 in library. 

SERVICE 

O.J.with all types of Dance Music. Prices to BEAT the 
bands'. Kevin 745-1430. 

TUNE-UPS from $35.95 plus pans. oil change from 
$9.95, antifreeze from $14.95. Alamo Certified Ser-
vice 799-6588. 

NEED a ride home for Christmas? I will be driving my 
car up to Milwaukee-Chicago area and need rider(s). 
We'll leave December 19th return to Lubbock 

December 27th Please cell Amy 747-1046 (work) or 

796-2005 Dane'. 

TUTORING: Specializing in science mathematics and 
engineering. BS chemistry MS electrical engineering. 
College teaching experience. The Tech Tutor. 

747-9508. 

TUTORING Chemistry biology, physics. Afternoons, 
evenings, weekends. Medical student. T.T U H.S.C. 
Call evenings. 385-4378 (collect). 

Pregnancy Counseling 
Services of Lubbock 

793-8389 
10-2 Mon.-Sat 

7-8 30 Tuesday Evenings 
Appointments or drop in 

Free Pregnancy Tests 
4930 So Loop 289 2078 Central Park Shopping En 

PERSONALS 
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• Hot Tubs • Weight Room 

Ask about our specials. 
794-9933 	5917 67th 

Wauciscape Aptellts 

Tech students, Now 
leasing efficiencies, 

one, two and three bed- 
room apartments. Wet 
bar, fireplace, patio, 

perfect location. 

3108 Vicksburg 	799-0695 

CLASSIFIED SECTION 
DEADLINE 11 A.M. DAY PRIOR TO PUBLICATION 1 Day 	 $4.00 

RATES BASED ON 1 5 WORDS OR LESS 
	2 Days 	 $6.00 

CASH ADVANCE OR VISA & MASTERCARD 
	3 Days 	 $7.00 

NO REFUNDS 
	

4 Days 	 $8 00 
5 days 	  $9.00 

Lopsided win fuels A&M-TCU fued 
By The Associated Press 

Sherrill Wacker 

backers questioned the explanation. 
Murray completed 20 of 28 passes 

for 229 yards and two touchdowns and 
Roger Vick scored four touchdowns in 
leading the Aggies to at least a share 
of the SWC title . 

Wacker bristled last week at com-
ments from Sherrill about the Horned 
Frogs having outstanding talent and 
inferring that TCU should have a bet-
ter record than 3-8 this season. 

But Wacker was full of praise for 
the Aggies in Saturday's lopsided 
game. 

"Our hat's off to A&M," Wacker 
said. "Those kids played the best foot-
ball game I've seen all year, I tell you 
that. Kevin Murray is a great offen-
sive player, and they just dominated 
us every which way." 

Asked about Murray remaining in 
the game in the third quarter with a 
big lead, Wacker said "I don't worry 
about those things." 

Asked his opinion of A&M's two-
point conversion, Wacker said again 
"I don't worry about those things." 

widest victory margin in SWC 
history, ended TCU's season. 

Did the Aggies run up the score on 
the injury-weakened Frogs? 

"The large score had nothing to do 
with it (feud)," Sherrill said. 

"We didn't go for two points; it was 
a mixup between the center and 
(Rod) Bernstine," Sherrill said. 

A similar incident occurred in last 
year's game when the Aggies tried an 
onsides kick leading 46-0 early in the 
fourth quarter. 

Sherrill said kicker Scott Slater 
slipped on the play, although TCU 

COLLEGE STATION - Texas 
A&M's 74-10 victory over Texas Chris-
tian, which included a two-point con-
version attempt with the Aggies 
leading 53-0, has done nothing to ease 
the Jackie Sherrill-Jim Wacker feud. 

TCU's Wacker last week accused 
Sherrill of "popping off" about the 
talent on his team and the feud has 
the potential of continuing after 
Saturday's record-breaking perfor-
mance by the Aggies. 

A&M quarterback Kevin Murray 
figured Wacker got what he deserved. 

''Jim Wacker always has 
something negative to say about peo-
ple," Murray said. "That's the nature 
of Jim Wacker. He likes to downgrade 
people, and he got it back in his face 
today." 

Asked if the Aggies tried to run up 
the score, Murray said "No, but we 
could have." 

The embarrassing loss, the second 

Akers eyes Aggies, not losing season 
By The Associated Press quite an outfit over there. It's going to 

take a heck of an effort to stay on the 
field with them," Akers said. 

Akers, who has lost 19 starters for 
at least one game with an injury, said, 
"We've taken a patched up football 
team and made it a good football 
team. When I say 'we,' our players 
have ... they simply have refused to 
let anything bother them or become 
an excuse for them. But you have to 
be concerned. We've taken some big 
hits." 

HELP WANTED 

assistant or head coach, at Wyoming 
in 1975. 

"We turned that around pretty 
quick," he said. 

Akers said he hadn't thought of the 
possibility that the Aggie contest 
might be his last game. 

"I've had too many other things to 
think about," he said. "I've been too 
busy getting our football team ready 
to play - this week even more so, 
because it's a short week." 

Akers said he had not brought up 
his job situation with the players. 

"I guess they hear that stuff out-
side. They sure don't need to hear that 
from me," he said. 

The Longhorns said Texas players 
know A&M, 8-2, has "put together 

Five starters are out for the season. 
"I hope these guys have one more in 

them. If they don't, they've already 
given more than anyone can expect, 
I'll tell you that," Akers said. 

FULL and part-time work available. Looking for com-
petitive minded young men and women. $ 500-$900 
monthly. Call Miss Layne 799-7937 19:30 asn.•5:00 

P.m./. 

AUSTIN - Texas Coach Fred 
Akers, faced with the Longhorns' first 
losing football season in 30 years, said 
Monday he has given no thought to the 
possibility that the game with Texas 
A&M on Thanksgiving might be his 
last as coach. 

Texas is 5-5. The Longhorns' last 
losing season was 1-9 in 1956, and Dar-
rell Royal became coach the next 
year and won for 20 years. Akers 
replaced Royal for the 1977 season 
and is in his 10th year. 

Speaking at his weekly news con-
ference, Akers said he had been in-
volved in only one losing season as an 

NOW HIRING: Attractive students to train as SPA at-
tendants. Flexible hours. Call 763-1016 for 
information. 

SANTA 
CAME 

EARLY! 
$49 

Deposit 

794-3185 

NOW hiring barbacks, bouncers, and floor walkers at 
Club 100, 2211 4th. Apply in person, only between 
2:00-5:00 p.m. Ask for Roger. Must be neat in ap-
pearance and dependable. $ 1 8  

IT PAYS TO HELP! $ I • 
Earn extra money by donating Blood- 

plasma. New donors earn $ 5 bonus with 
this coupon. 

Come by 2414 B Broadway or call 
763-4321 and earn $ 18 per week. 

Ask about our $ 10 bonus. 

GIVE LIFE! GIVE BLOOD-PLASMA AT 

UNIVERSITY BLOOD-PLASMA 

$ 18 Earn $18 per week $ 1 8 

SALES. Part-time. Full-time. $200 to $500 per 
month. Join a national marketing company today. Call 
794-6165 for appointments. 

FURNISHED 

FOR RENT 

2318 16th: Efficiency $150 monthly. All bills paid, 
shower stall. No pets. Available immediately 
797-5055. 

I David's Boot & Shoe Repair 
	 91 

U 

2321 14th: Large 3 bedrocm, 2'h baths, $475. Ai; 
bills paid. Washer dryer, furnished. No pets. Available 
for spring semester or sooner. 797-5055. 

2407 14th: Large 1 bedroom, tri-plex, $150 a month 
plus gas. Available immediately. No rent due until 
January 1. 797-5055. 

ALL adult community: Country Village. On bus routes. 
newly remodeled. 1 bedrooms from $1 75-5275. Call 
Gladys, 744-8636. 

ATTRACTIVE 1 bedroom garage apartment. nicely 
decorated $175 plus. No pets. 2604 23rd. 
References required. 795-9285. 

AVAILABLE Dec. 17: Attractive 1 bedroom garage 
apartment, den-dining. Separate bedroom. dice  
neighborhood. Private parking. $185 plus. 2214-C 
21st. Call 795-9285. 

Nees-rat vtIcrnins and herbs) 
Stay awake In cicas, while sludy'rig, 

or on the rood without the 'caffeine pliers' 
or stomach upset. Available In the UC New stagy f  

• Tirritnnitinr"TfriliffITIMITTITI 
AVAILABLE Dec. 1. Attractive 2 bedroom brick 
house. den-dining. New ceiling fans, dishwasher, 
washer- dryer. Large fenced yard. Nice neighborhood. 
$295 plus. 2113-21st. Call 795-9285. 

!DEO SON Pi?" 
This coupon is good for one FREE movie rental with regular movie rental. 

Expires 12/20/86 Newest Selection of Adult Movies in 

Lubbock. one coupon per family a week. 

AVAILABLE Dec. 17: Nicely furnished 1 bedroom 
•fl 	duplex. Den-dining. New dishwasher, carpet, ceiling 

fans. Lovely fenced yard. No pets. Quiet, nice 
neighborhood. $210 plus. 2214-8 21st. Call 
795-9285. 

Available Dec. 17: Nice 1 bedroom apartment. Kit-
chenette, lovely yard. Walk to class. 5175 plus elec-
tric. No pets. 2604 23rd. Call 795-9285 

BRANCH WATER & VILLA WEST: 4th and Loop. Need 
to rent 6 apartments in November. 793-1038 or 
795-7254. Deals negotiated. 

DUPLEXES-Houses: Near Tech. Students only. Effi-
ciencies. one-three bedrooms. $110, S125-5300. 
Abide Rentals, 763-2964. 

EXTRA large 2 bedroom house. Den, formal dining. 
Walking distance $350 plus. 795-9285 

FOR RENT: Arractive two bedroom furnished duplex 
right off University on 8th. $270. By appointment, call 
763-0659. 

NEAR Tech: Houses with fenced yards. Bedroom 
$95; 2-bedroom 5175. 3-bedroom $240: 
744-1019. 

NOW leasing for Dec. 31. Large I bedroom duplex. 
New kitchen appliances. $210 plus. 2214 21st. Call 
795-9285. 

PRE-LEASING for Spring: Rivendell Townhouse. large! 
Two bedroom, one and one-half bath. Pool, patio. 
laundry. All Bills Paid. 4402 22nd. 799-4424 

QUAKER PINES: 16th & Quaker. New carpet, fur 
flaunt. pool, laundry. 799-1821 

• 
Come in and register 20% Discount 	to win a VCR or TV 

FREE (Everyday for Tech Students) given away each 
month. 

••... 

Hot Popcorn & Lollipops 
5718 4th St. .•-. ..• . ....  	• 

791-5533 
MON.-SUN. 

1 1:00 TO 1 1:00 
ACROSS FROM TREASURE ISLAND 

an 

 	•• 
	..••• 

•,• FF 	a • • • • .......... • .. • • 

No caffein• or artificial stimulants. 

Happy 
Thanksgiving 

from 

the UD 

Classified 

staff! 

5119 A 34th 
for dyeing and cleaning. 

For all your boot or 
shoe repair needs. 

10% discount with Tech I.D. 

UlTe)LERT 

1-2-3 
Bedrooms 
available 

Student I.D. 
required 

6402 Albany 

• • 
• • 

•• • • • • • • . 	• • • • . 	• • • 
• . 	• • 	• 

• . • 
• • 	• 
• • 

• 



SPORTS The University Daily 
Page 8 

November 25, 1986 

Tech-Ole Miss the pick 
amid minor bowl mess 

Johnson selected to GTE academic team 

Brad 
Walker 
Sports 
Staff Writer 

Due to the fact that the Texas 
Tech football team and its fans 
have not enjoyed any postseason 
activity since 1977, you're not hear-
ing anybody in Lubbock complain-
ing about the Red Raiders having to 
go to the Independence Bowl. 

No, the Independence Bowl ain't 
the Cotton Bowl, Shreveport ain't 
Dallas and Louisiana certainly ain't 
Texas. But a bowl is a bowl and 
when you've been a wallflower for 
eight years, it doesn't really matter 
where you finally get asked to 
dance. 

The Independence is rightly 
perceived to be a "minor" bowl 
game. It offers only $500,000 to Tech 
(7-4) and Ole Miss (7-3-1), is played 
on Dec. 20 and is televised by the 
USA Network. 

Of all the minor bowl games, the 
Independence is one of the few that 
knows its place anymore. 

Tracy Jackson, the Independence 
representative who extended the in-
vitation to the Raiders following the 
Houston game Saturday, said, "I'll 
put our matchup against any other 
bowl in our class." 

Count me in too, Mr. Jackson. 
The Fiesta Bowl has raised quite 

a stink with its move to Jan. 2 to ac-
commodate a "national champion-
ship" contest between Miami and 
Penn State. There are other pro-
blems with the bowl system, 
however, (like the $750,000 Citrus 
Bowl on New Year's Day). 

There are 18 bowl games these 

Texas Tech senior linebacker 
James Johnson has been selected to 
the GTE Academic All-District VI 
team as chosen by the College Sports 
Information Directors of America. 

To be eligible for the team, a player 
must have a 3.2 overall grade point 
average. District VI is composed of 
Division I schools in Texas, 
Oklahoma, New Mexico, Arkansas, 
Louisiana and Mississippi. 

Johnson, a 6-1, 220-pound, two-year 
starter for the Red Raiders, has a 3.29 
GPA as a secondary education major. 
The Lubbock High product was the 
team's fourth-leading tackler with 93 
stops this season. 

Joining Johnson on the District VI 
linebacking corps are Brian Bosworth 
of Oklahoma and Daniel Burgess of 
Rice. 

days, which sets an argument for 
too many teams playing postseason 
ball. However, there are plenty of 
credible teams who stay home for 
the holidays and get to watch teams 
with six wins keep playing due to 
the size of their booster clubs. 

The bowl picture appears fine and 
dandy up to a point. The week 
following the Independence Bowl 
(Dec. 21-27) offers some solid bowl 
contests. Not extravagant, just 
deserving. The Hall of Fame, Sun, 
Gator and Aloha Bowls all 
showcase nice games with nice 
teams that have nice records in nice 
towns for a nice price. 

It's Dec. 29 where this bowl stuff 
gets disjointed. Then the Liberty 
Bowl graces us with Minnesota 
(6-5) and Tennessee, which is 5-5 
and facing a grudge match with 
Vanderbilt. 

Dec. 30 begins what has evolved 
into a mad, overcrowded rush to 
New Year's Day. The Freedom and 
Holiday Bowls are of little impor-
tance and are waiting on the out-
come of the WAC race to find op-
ponents for UCLA (7-3-1) and Iowa 
(8-3), respectively. 

New Year's Eve is even worse. 
The Peach Bowl has no problems 
this year, but the Bluebonnet is hur-
ting. Baylor (8-3) to meet Colorado 
(6-5)? That's probably all Houston 
can attract these days. And what 
the hell is the All-American Bowl 
(6-3-I Florida State vs. 6-5 Indiana) 
and what is it doing on Dec. 31? 

Yessir, Mr. Jackson. I'll take 
your Independence Bowl and wave 
its banner proudly. A Southwest 
Conference-Southeastern Con-
ference matchup of two teams with 
seven wins, both of which finished 
fourth in the toughest leagues 
anywhere. It all fits, and it's about 
the only one that does. 

Other Southwest Conference 
players to make the district team are 
quarterback David Rascoe of TCU, 
wide receiver David Adamson of 
SMU, wide receiver Matt Clark of 
Baylor, tight end Kenny Major of 
Rice, offensive tackle Douglas Rice of 
SMU, defensive back Kip Corrington 
of Texas A&M and defensive back 
Kevin Vincent of SMU. 

The GTE Academic All-America 
Football Team will be selected from 
nominees from the eight districts in 
the nation. The team will be announc-
ed Dec. 10. 

Injury may keep Bear QB out rest of year 
By The Associated Press 

Ruggers rap UTA, host Texas Saturday 
The Texas Tech rugby club downed 

the University of Texas at Arlington 
15-9 Saturday, bringing Tech's season 
record to 9-2. 

Tech was led by Mike Howard and 
Steve Mitchell. Howard scored once 
for Tech, and Mitchell converted 
three penalty kicks and made one 
conversion. 

"We really had a poor first half," 
Tech's Neal Braswell said. "We were 
just not up for the game, but then in 
the second half we pulled together as 
a team to take the match from UTA." 

The next action for the Tech club 
will be at 2 p.m. Saturday against 
Texas on the sports club field outside 
the Student Recreation Center. 

from the Los Angeles Rams for a 
sixth-round draft choice last month 
and has been busy learning the 
system. The Bears' fourth quarter-
back is veteran Steve Fuller. 

"I already know what Steve can do 
and I know what Mike can do," Ditka 
said of his quarterbacks. "Now I want 
to know what Flutie can do." 

McMahon originally suffered the 
shoulder injury in the first game of 
the season against Cleveland. He has 
been in and out of action since, star-
ting in six of the 12 games the Bears 
have played. 

Ditka said McMahon's problems 
were evident in the first quarter. 

"Evidently, he was hurting more 
than we knew," Ditka said. "He's a 
much better player than he showed. 
He wanted to play but I would rather 
he had said something to me. 

and Martin faces possible a fine or 
suspension. 

"But we will await review," he 
said. 

Martin said Sunday that his hit on 
McMahon was a mistake. 

"I did the wrong thing, true enough, 
and they took me out of the game for 
it," Martin said. "I think I got a little 
too rough. 

"I just took him down," Martin 
said. "I wasn't thinking of shoulder 
injury or knee injury or anything." 

Green Bay quarterback Randy 
Wright defended Martin, saying, 
"The first interception I threw, (Dan) 
Hampton did the same thing to me." 

Ditka said backup quarterback 
Mike Tomczak would start Sunday 
against Pittsburgh, adding, "We've 
got to get Doug Flutie ready to play in 
the next two weeks," 

Flutie was acquired by the Bears 

ejected from the game for the per-
sonal foul by referee Jerry 
Markbreit. 

"The ball had been thrown, the 
quarterback was at rest and he (Mar-
tin) came in and took the quarter-
back, picked him up and stuffed 
him," Markbreit said. 

McMahon, making his first start in 
nearly a month because of a rotator 
cuff tear in his right throwing 
shoulder, landed on the injured 
shoulder. 

"I'm sure the flagrant foul affected 
him." Ditka said of the play, "but he 
was having problems before that." 

Unavailable for comment Monday, 
McMahon had said after the game 
that the Martin foul "didn't help" the 
injury. 

NFL official Dick Maxwell said 
Sunday night the league automatical-
ly reviews plays involving ejections, 

LAKE FOREST, Ill. — Quarter-
back Jim McMahon could be out for 
the remainder of the NFL season 
after his shoulder injury was ag-
gravated when a Green Bay lineman 
slammed him to the turf, Chicago 
Bears Coach Mike Ditka said 
Monday. 

"I doubt if we will have his services 
the rest of the year," Ditka said. "He 
has shoulder discomfort. It's all up to 
the doctors in Los Angeles." 

McMahon was scheduled to leave 
for Los Angeles today and see Dr. 
Frank Jobe, an orthopedic doctor who 
specializes in elbows and shoulders. 

In the second quarter of Sunday's 
12-10 home victory, McMahon was 
tossed to the ground by Green Bay 
nose tackle Charles Martin, who was 
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TAN TODAY Vici F 
6701 INDIANA 	norpl 

793-9505 	11001\ 
Happy Hour- daily till 8 
with our buffet and 

double well&call drinks 

LOOK 
Red Raider Fans 

Tate Texaco-Full Service 
Tue.Wed.T hull to Close 

well &call drinks 
domestic beer, house wine 

are $1.50 
Complete service on your car. Wash, wax, 

lubrication, oil filters, tune ups, motor wash, flats 
fixed and service calls. We'll check your tires! 

Tuesday is 
Ladies Night !! 

8to11 Ladies drink 
FREE UNLIMITED TANNING 

$ 2495  
Established 

762-54 5 8 	 1941 	* 
* 

*************************************It 
5166 69th(at Slide) 

Tuesday thru Saturday - 5p.m. till Closing 
Closed Sunday & Monday for Private Parties 794'8403 

I 

HOLIDAY HAIRCUT 
SPECIAL- I 

1 
1 

1 
I 

SHAMPOO, CUT & BLOWDRY 
exp. 12-31-86 

V 112 i  aka Or 
II CR fa litit gum 

763-5126 

I 

ibis Is the "(Sung Ho" years-of-wear  f 

"made In U.S.A." answer to a durable 
functional. yet stylishly classic. (ill  is 
around trouser. Our cotton trouser 
features double needle searry, 
authentic french waistband, welt real 
pockets, welted watch pocket, doubly 
needle quarter top. heavy duty brash  f 
zipper fly, and a clean look suitable for  f 
casual or utility needs. 

I 
.1 
I 

I 

I 

I 
I 

.! 

I 

I 

1 

I 

1 	1 

4T1-I & UNIVERSITY 
TOWN & •C 'N rill' SI 10f 'PIN(, I 

Imo% cotton "The Natural Fiber" 8.5o, 
fine line twill 

.;et $3 00 off the regular price of .111t large p1t/.1 
or 12 00 off the regular price of din medium 
pu/a. any Nide Prescni this coupon whit guest 
hec k Not valid On deli \ 	if WI% Iffier  

VII Id al participating 	Inns 

Expiration: 3-31-87 

TEXAS 

SAFARI 
OUTFITTERS 

The Depot Restaurant 
and Bar presents 

Beer 
Bingo 

every Tuesday night 
from 9 p.m. 

Prizes Galore 
Pitchers of beer $2'° 

Drink Specials 
Starring Layne "Numbers" Levine 

19th & Ave G. 
2113 50T H 

762-5752 

6‘44 	 Akfitt &filet 

$3.49 
Has dining in your dorm got you down...? Are you tired of eating at the same fast food chains? 

Then join us at Pizza Inn every Sunday night from 5:30-8:30 p.m. and let us introduce you to 
our special buffet where we feature ALL YOU CAN EAT piping hot pizza, delicious tender 
pasta, and fresh garden salad for only $3.49. 

Come on in...we've got just what you need! 

NOW AVAILABLE AT THESE TWO PIZZA INN LOCATIONS: 
3605 34th St. 	2102 Broad 

797-3223 	765-8408 
way Pizza inn ii 

'"pith' M-' 	Semi fix (pinion Pizzeifor er 251 rein' 
11,11)0117+ .JII it ill pin'', ip,iting 
I  Mt NM MN Iii MIII =I MO a IIIIM IMO OM I= NMI MIN i 11= i MN In Mill MN Ell NM MM 

I 	99( Pizza Pan/Thin $3.00 or $2.00 OFF 
I BM J11\ pan or him crust 11i,/..1 mid get the nest 

-.mailer sue, .11n side 1/1//.1 witl1 equal number of 
I lopping, 	99C present  this coupon with guest 
I check ,NOt (did trill) delti en: sinned pizza pre. or 

I (my other yller 	.it p.irtii matting PI/if Inns 

I 	Expiration: 3.31-87 

OD MUD 
/25/86 Pizza inn ■ CODE I 

I 11/25/8 	
I Pizza inn (ODE 

6 ()wail) 	 ink ciunitn Pt, zei fret cr /I 'nor.' () intim 11.1 /4 4.1r 14.n /raw 	 PAZ is. Jen 	rr  

IaO--Mti-ME I= UM 1.11 OM 1111/ OM escrow —a as a 
N rants Necessary 

.sse 	:.5; 	• 
—±=111118wax— 

Extracurricular activity 
Texas Tech linebacker James Johnson 
defensive back Leonard Jones pressure 
Houston quarterback Gerald Landry during 

Candy Matters/The UrdversIty Day 

and 34-7 win Saturday at Jones Stadium. 
Johnson, a senior from Lubbock, is a nominee 
for the GTE Academic All-America Team. 

Tech's 

I 
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